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April 17, 2009
MINUTES

1.
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 12:08 pm. Malcolm Baines, MAUT President welcomed members to the MAUT Spring General Meeting and introduced Mme Cécile Sabourin, FQPPU President. M. Baines referred to the hand-carved stone sculptures from Zimbabwe displayed throughout the Faculty Club and invited members to visit the exhibit. He reminded members about the Technology Fair that would take place on April 21st. As the MAUT ballots were sent out later, the results would be available on the website after April 27th. He introduced the Executive Committee, reminded members to sign the attendance record and to state their names and departments prior to questions and comments.

2. Adoption of the Agenda


The members reviewed the Agenda. There were no objections. M. Baines asked for a motion to accept the Agenda. B. Shore moved to adopt the Agenda. Seconded by J. Vera.  The Agenda was approved. 
3.
Minutes of the November 20, 2008 General Membership Meeting

A motion to receive the Minutes of the November 20, 2008 Fall General Membership Meeting as projected and would appear on the MAUT website was proposed by R. Janda. Seconded by M. Zannis-Hadjopoulos. The Minutes were adopted. Of the 97 people who signed in, only 79 were full members and quorum (100) was not achieved. Therefore any votes or motions would not be binding but would be taken into consideration by the Executive and Council.

4. Election Results 

M. Baines thanked the 2008-2009 Executive and Council members for their service. He noted that I. Butler took over the position as VP Internal upon the retirement of B. Tallant in December 08. He introduced the acclaimed Executive Committee for 2009-2010 and remarked that the position of President-elect remained vacant. The names of the Council members would be posted on the MAUT website as soon as the ballots have been counted. [Note: The names of the Executive and Council members for 2009-2010 are posted at: www.mcgill.ca/maut ]

5. President’s Report (Malcolm Baines)
· Contract Academic Staff Committee

M. Baines remarked the lack of progress on CAS issues since the November 2008 report as the Administration has been preoccupied with the impact of the global financial crisis. The legal and financial implications of the CAS Report are still being studied but the Task Force has yet to receive a report from the Faculty of Medicine.  The Administration is also in the process of revising Chapter I of the Regulations for the tenure-stream cohort. Another chapter will address Contract Academic Staff issues.  
· Report on Membership

The report was prepared by T. Hébert, Chair of the MAUT Membership and Recruitment Committee. The committee met on March 16th and made several recommendations: updated Factoids or MAUT Minutes will be sent to members stressing that MAUT, their academic voice, is deeply involved in all issues of interest to faculty. The committee proposed that every department have a designated recruiter who would extend a personal invitation to join MAUT; that on-line Newsletters be modified to have headlines and short summaries linked to detailed articles; and that several Welcome to McGill social events will be planned during which MAUT members will discuss their mandates and ask new hires for their feedback. [Note: The first recruitment event took place on October 30th and invitations were sent to academics hired during 2007, 2008 and 2009.] 
· MAUT Workshops and Events

The keynote address on University Governance in Canada was delivered by Prof. W. Bruneau from UBC during the day-long Workshop on University Governance [February 27/09]. Other speakers included Principal Munroe-Blum who spoke on Challenges facing McGill; Provost Masi, on the McGill Administration; President C. Sabourin of the FQPPU on Bill 107 and the IGOPP Report; E. Zorychta on University Governance at McGill, R. Janda on the Board of Governors, B. Robaire on the Senate, and M. Baines on Perspectives of Governance. The conference focused on collegiality and it is expected that Bill 107 will be reintroduced. [Note: On June 15/09, Bill 38 was introduced in the National Assembly.] 

The MAUT Retirement Workshop [April 03/09] addressed issues such as changes in health and longevity and new options for retirees. The guest speakers were: K. Tobin who spoke about McGill Benefits upon Retirement, J. D’Agata on the McGill Pension Plan, and R. De Stefano on Taxation and Retirement Plans. 
The 8th Tenure and Mentoring Workshop [March 24/09] was well attended and the topics presented by academics/guest speakers focused on preparation for the renewal and  tenure processes, departmental mentoring, general evaluation criteria, and the teaching portfolio. Recently tenured academics spoke about their personal experiences.  
· Other Items
Other items would be covered later in the Agenda. 

6.  Past-President’s Report (Edith Zorychta)
· Salary Policy 2009/2010

E. Zorychta reported on CASC [Committee on Academic Staff Compensation] issues. This committee, formerly the CASP, has an updated mandate and will address all issues pertaining to academic staff compensation.  Due to economic constraints, there will be a six-month delay in salary increases. The 4.15% increase scheduled for December 2009 will take place in June 2010, and the 5.15% increase scheduled for December 2010, in June 2011. 
There is an ongoing commitment to uphold the goals of the academic salary policy as originally developed and implemented in 1999 by the ASPSC, later the CASP. This was reconfirmed and expanded in 2004 in the statement by former Provost Vinet: McGill will ensure that its academic salaries remain at or above the mean for the top 10 research intensive (G10) universities. … McGill will work toward positioning its academic salaries among the three universities with the best record of academic achievement for the G10 group.  
The Professional Development Allowance of $500 can be accumulated for 3 years. 

The July 2008 memo from Provost Masi stated: We have therefore agreed, for the first time, despite this period of budgetary constraint, to a multi-year framework which provides for a minimum salary adjustment envelope of 4.15% and 5.15% for the years 2009-2010 and 2010-2011 respectively. 
The three-year policy will be upheld by the Administration and a catch-up will occur as financial circumstances permit. It is anticipated there will be fewer new hires except where there have been strategic commitments or to replace retiring academics. There is a $15M deficit that must be dealt with and there will be more adjustments to address McGill’s deficit in the upcoming Budget. [In May 2009, Provost Masi presented the University Budget 2009-2010 to Senate.] 

· Gender Equity Study
M. Smith presented the findings of the Gender Equity Study [Academic Salary Differentials by Gender] that had been commissioned by the CASP to the membership at the Fall General Meeting 2008 and to Senate in February 2009. The members of the CASP sub-committee are M. Smith, D. Parent, J. Hunt and J. Galbraith. One finding of this thorough analysis was that a small number of male academics in a very high salary range produced what was termed a right tail phenomenon. The Provost is expected to respond to these findings. [Note: The Provost responded at the May 11th, 2009 Senate.] 
· Pension and Retirement Issues (Emeritus, ABCP, Pension Contributions, Retirement Incentives
E. Zorychta briefly updated the membership on the recent Emeritus Professor/Librarian Designation, ABCP issues, pension contributions and the MAUT position on age discrimination, and the current (Phase 1) and upcoming (Phase 2) retirement incentives. 

Provost Masi formed The Administrative Task Force on Economic Uncertainly and has asked the university community to share ideas on cutting costs without compromising quality or service and generating new sources of revenue for the University. Details are on the website: http://www.mcgill.ca/economictask force/  There were Town Hall Meetings held in February and March 2009, a Town Hall blog and suggestions can be emailed directly to the Provost’s Office. Members of the Task Force represent all areas of the University. The topics under consideration include: energy issues, travel and entertainment, business efficiencies, enrolment strategies, compensation, academic and staff renewal programs and cost saving and revenue-generating initiatives. There are 4 sub-committees: Business efficiencies, Program delivery, Total compensation issues and Revenue generating issues. The sub-committees meet every Wednesday. E. Zorychta is on the Total compensation issues sub-committee. There will be cuts in travel and entertainment budgets and changes in enrollment strategies and energy conservation measures, etc. The details will come to Senate shortly. E. Zorychta suggested that members refer to similar data on the Queen’s University website for comparison purposes.
E. Gisel asked how the delay in the salary increase would affect pensions. M. Frankman asked if there would be any reduction in the number of senior administrative staff. E. Zorychta noted the publicized 3% salary cut for senior administrators and cuts to their travel and entertainment budgets. B. Robaire asked how the six month delay would affect merit. 

The new Retirement Incentives will cover two phases. Phase 1 is a limited time offer [until June 30/09] to tenured academics and faculty lecturers age 64 and older with 10 years employment  who will receive 133% of their annual salary if they agree to retire by May 31, 2010. 

Phase 2 begins July 1, 2009 and is offered to those aged 64, who will receive packages equivalent to 100% of their salary; those aged 65, 67%, and those aged 66, 33%, but they must agree to retire within the subsequent year. 
Previous retirement incentive packages often appeared to be discretionary. The new Retirement Incentives Program provides specific, reasonable, and identical procedures for everyone. E. Zorychta projected graphs indicating the increase in life expectancy in years, the age structure of the Canadian population and the decrease in the mortality rate from coronary heart disease. Another slide listed the benefits that retired faculty enjoy. These include: library privileges, email and VPN access, tuition benefits for children, Faculty Club membership, emeritus and retired status, MAUT membership, a listing in the McGill electronic directory, etc. … MAUT Retirees also belong to CURAC [College and University Retiree Associations of Canada].
E. Zorychta noted that the “Past” Professor/Librarian designation has been replaced by “Retired” Professor/Librarian. The motion to grant the Professor/Librarian Emeritus/Emerita status was successfully passed by Senate and following the June 2009 Convocation, procedures are in place for Full Professors/Librarians with 5 years service at that rank to be granted Emeritus/Emerita status upon retirement.  

The McGill University Pension Plan was severely affected by ABCP issues. The Dominion Bond Service Rating had provided inaccurate data with the result that academics who transferred their assets into the Money Market Fund stood to lose up to 30% of their holdings.  E. Zorychta thanked A. Deutsch for his incredible work on the Pension Advisory Committee and his work with the MAUT Executive who lobbied continually to convince the University administration to provide assistance.  The administration decided to exchange the frozen ABCP at $.65/dollar, reducing individual loss to a maximum of 10%. The annual meeting of the PAC will take place on May 5th in Leacock 132.
Another slide provided details on the on-going court case involving McGill’s refusal to continue contributions to the University Pension Plan for members aged 69 to 71, despite the recent government ruling that allowed individuals to continue their contributions until age 71. As McGill has a defined contribution pension plan, MAUT has taken the position that the University’s portion is part of academics’ total compensation that should not exclude academics between the ages of 69 and 71 since they perform the same tasks as their younger colleagues. Me Julius Grey has taken the University to court and is claiming discrimination based on age under the Quebec Charter of Human Rights and Freedoms. The case has been heard in court and MAUT is awaiting the outcome. 

· New Policies and Policy Revisions

E. Zorychta presented a slide listing the new policies and policy revisions. These included: Research on Human Subjects, Safe Disclosure, Employment Equity, Research Misconduct, Course Evaluations, Conflict of Commitment, Conflict of Interest and Conduct of Research. 

The Committee to review the Harassment, Sexual Harassment and Discrimination Prohibited by Law Policy included members from all areas of the University. Following the initial three-year period, the Committee reviewed the data and received feedback from the Assessors. The recommendations from the Committee will go to Senate in May 2009. The general perception was that it is a good policy but experience indicated some improvements were needed. 

· Other Items 

There will be a special edition of the Newsletter on University Governance. N. Acheson asked if all retired full professors would have the Emeritus title retroactively. E. Zorychta noted that all living full professors will be contacted and this list will be sent to deans. F. Ikawa-Smith asked about the implementation of this policy following the June 2009 Convocation. M. Frankman noted that deans may still voice their disapproval and may be unwilling to approve the title. 
7. 
Report from the V-P Internal (Ian Butler)

I. Butler, currently in Qatar, forwarded his report. There will be an on-going comparison of McGill’s current benefit package with those offered by other universities. The goal is to maintain the strengths of the current benefit package. One important feature is that it extends beyond retirement. B. Shore noted that new faculty hired from January 2009 will not have access to a McGill annuity plan. 
8.
Report from the V-P External (Brendan Gillon)
B. Gillon noted the upcoming CAUT Council meeting on April 24-26/09. 
At the Conseil on February 19-20/09 the FQPPU stated it is financially sound and there is a surplus in the fond de reserve. The FQPPU prepared a study of capital investments in Quebec universities which has been used by the Quebec Auditor-General and the MELS. Discussions at the February 09 Conseil focused on the growing problem of governmental interference in university affairs, specifically the earmarking of funds and the increased presence of non-academics on Boards of Governors. 

B. Gillon remarked the growing tendency of governments to micromanage and that funding from SSHRC and NSERC had been earmarked in the 2007, 2008 and 2009 federal budgets. In 2007, all new SSHRC funding was restricted to research in management, business and finance. In 2008, increased funding for NSERC could only be spent on research in the automotive, manufacturing, forestry and fishing sectors. The SSHRC new funding was limited to research on the impact of environmental changes on Canadians and to the examination of the economic development needs in northern communities. 

In the 2009 federal budget, the $87.5M awarded to new Canada Graduate Scholarships by SSHRC will focus on business-related degrees. The bulk of infrastructure money given to the CFI [Canadian Foundation for Innovation] will be awarded to priority projects identified by the Minister of Industry. $50M will bypass the peer-review process and go directly to the Institute for Quantum Computing in Waterloo for a research facility “that will contribute to achieving the goals of the Government’s science and technology strategy”. 
B. Gillon referred to the chronic under-funding of Quebec universities. 
He spoke about the fallout concerning the UQàM crisis. The Auditor General’s report indicated that the Rector, the audit committee, and upper management at UQàM had not exercised due diligence. As a result, the Quebec government introduced Bill 107 that was designed in part to address issues pertaining to the UQàM situation but would also change fundamentally the way in which all universities govern themselves. Bill 107 would place government representatives on Quebec university boards of governors, enlarge the powers of these boards in the day-to-day running of the universities and define and oversee the implementation of explicit performance criteria. All university associations rejected this bill and as a result of the Quebec election, it died on the order table. 

Every university organization in Quebec has voiced its opposition to Bill 107. The FQPPU online petition can be accessed at: www.nonAcourchesne.com
MAUT has coordinated with MUNASA, MUNACA, PGSS and AGSEM on a campaign to email and write letters to the MELS. B. Gillon encouraged members to sign the online petition and send paper copies of their letters protesting Bill 107 to their MNAs. [Note: MAUT and MUNASA prepared a five point position paper outlining their opposition to Bill 107. On September 29th, MAUT and MUNASA presented their combined brief to the Education Committee of the National Assembly which outlined their concerns with Bill 38 but also included recommendations to improve the Bill. Both documents can be downloaded from the MAUT website at: www.mcgill.ca/maut .] B. Gillon asked members to email any further questions.
9.    Report from the Secretary-Treasurer (Estelle Hopmeyer)
E. Hopmeyer reported that despite the global financial situation, overall MAUT finances are quite healthy. Though MAUT has sustained some losses, the investment in the RBC Premium Money Market Fund continues to grow. The Finance Committee has advised MAUT to stay with its plan and the Association has been very cautious. Council agreed to allocate funds for a legal opinion on the age discrimination case involving academics aged 69 to 71. 

With its environmental impact in mind, MAUT has updated its equipment and invested in a Tablet and projector that are used at every meeting. This significantly reduces MAUT’s paper consumption. The MAUT website has Newsletters, Briefs and Forum presentations available for downloading at:  [www.mcgill.ca/maut ].

MAUT provides support for the Retirees Committee.

E. Hopmeyer thanked A. Deutsch and the members of the Finance Committee for their expertise and oversight. She thanked the Administrative Officer and welcomed incoming Secretary-Treasurer, Hamid Etemad.

10.
Report from the Chair of the Librarians’ Section (Jim Henderson)

J. Henderson referred to his November 08 report and indicated that little had changed. The Report of the CAUT ad hoc Investigatory Committee is being written and once completed, it will be sent to the Librarians’ Chair, the Director of Libraries, the Administration and MAUT for review.  It is hoped that the issues dealt with in this document can be resolved without publishing the Report. 
McGill librarians received notification in July 2008 concerning revisions to the vacation policy. E. Zorychta wrote to the Administration saying that the process used to develop and implement this policy was not collegial. This issue will be further discussed at upcoming CASC meetings. [Note: The policy has since been modified as requested by the librarians.] J. Henderson thanked E. Zorychta and M. Baines for their time and assistance in confidential meetings held with the University administration, the Library administration and members of the Librarians’ Section.  
J. Henderson thanked K. Jensen and members of the Librarians’ Section for their work and support over the past year. He also thanked MAUT Executive members and Advisors for their assistance and time. He welcomed Joan Hobbins, incoming MAUT-LS Chair. 
11.     MAUT Retired Members (John Wolforth, MAUT Retiree Affairs Committee)
J. Wolforth presented the report on behalf of J. Dealy. There are currently 144 retired MAUT members. He encouraged academics who are contemplating retirement to consider joining the MAUT Retirees.
A questionnaire was distributed to MAUT retired members to try and determine what kinds of activities they would value. The response was sufficient to plan for a limited number of activities for the fall. 

Discussions have been held with K. Tobin [HR] and VP Internal I. Butler regarding health and other benefits available to retired members. Main concerns were the drug coverage and the possible extension of time limits for travel insurance coverage. 

J. Wolforth thanked MAUT for its continued work on achieving the smooth continuation of library privileges and changes in the procedures regarding the conferral of the emeritus professor/librarian title. 

There is continued work on the MAUT Retirees’ Website. [Note: This website can now be accessed from www.mcgill.ca/maut .] The spring lunch will take place on May 21st at the Faculty Club and the guest speaker is Douglas Watt of the Physiology Aerospace Medical Research Unit.

12. Faculty Club (Edith Zorychta) 
E. Zorychta expressed concern about potential risks to the Faculty Club during the current financial crisis. In the 1990s, after years of neglect, the Faculty Club was faced with the threat of closure. There was an MAUT referendum on the Faculty Club which resulted in an agreement to maintain the small salary diversion to support the Club, and a new General Manager was hired.  E. Zorychta reported that the Club has since been very well managed, there have been many safety upgrades and the elegance of the building has been restored. For the past decade there has been a policy to set some money aside each year to develop an emergency fund to protect the Club during difficult times.

The Club is well run but during these economic hard times, it could become a target for funding cuts. The Faculty Club Council may be forced to make some belt-tightening measures and the academic community will be informed. E. Zorychta updated members on the history of the Club, the conferences and scholarly activities held on the premises, and MAUT’s involvement. [Note: There is a link to the Faculty Club from the MAUT website.] The January closure of Ole’s Bistro in the basement was a financially prudent move to curtail losses while maintaining an express lunch menu in the Dining Room. If circumstances improve, the Club could reopen the facilities in the basement. M. Frankman commented on the popularity of Thompson House. E. Zorychta explained that Thompson House employs students but employees at the Faculty Club belong to the Service Employees Union and their collective agreement specifies full wages and benefits and prohibits us from hiring students on an hourly basis. G. Robinson inquired about retirees bringing guests to the Faculty Club. B. Haskel expressed her concern over the closing of Ole’s and P. McNally commented on the lack of communication with members concerning its closing.   
There will be an MAUT Annual Membership Meeting on May 14th at Tadja Hall, the Faculty Club at the Macdonald Campus. 
13.
Other Business 
E. Zorychta thanked D. Cowan for remaining as VP Communications and introduced R. Janda as incoming president. She thanked M. Baines for stepping in as both Past-President and President and remaining as Chair of the CAS Committee. M. Baines thanked the MAUT Officers.
14.
Adjournment
M. Frankman called for a motion to adjourn. Seconded by P. McNally. Approved unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 1:55 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Honore Kerwin-Borrelli

MAUT Administrative Officer
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